PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, June 24, 2008
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, June 24, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
David F. Malaguti

Kenneth A. Tavares
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.
John T. Mahoney, Jr.




Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
Town Manager’s Report

Massachusetts Fire Academy – Town Manager Mark Sylvia was pleased to report to the Board that, to date, twenty-five (25) Plymouth firefighters have successfully completed training at the Massachusetts Fire Academy, and all are academy-certified by the Massachusetts Training Council as Firefighter 1 and 2, and Hazardous Materials First Responder – Operational Level.  Four additional firefighters are enrolled in class 181 beginning on July 7, 2008, he added.
Pay-As-You-Throw / Solid Waste Advisory Committee – Mr. Sylvia announced that, at the Board’s request, he and his staff have developed a seven-member committee to review the proposed Pay-As-You-Throw (“PAYT”) program and other solid waste options.  Once approved by the Selectmen, he said, the Town will advertise for citizens interested in serving.  Mr. Sylvia also reported that notification of the postponement of PAYT has been mailed out to residents and has also been posted on the website.

Chairman Quintal noted that he would like to reach out to residents who have taken an interest in the PAYT topic to see if they would be interested in serving.  He also asked that a survey be included in the next tax mailing to ascertain whether residents want to continue with the current system of transfer stations, or if they would like to switch to a curbside program.

Mr. Sylvia noted that this committee would be assigned with the task of working on the aforementioned survey.  He reviewed the proposed composition of the seven-member committee: a representative of the Selectmen, a representative of the Energy Committee, a representative of the Recycling Committee, a representative of the Advisory & Finance Committee, and three citizens-at-large.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to create the Solid Waste Advisory Committee as presented by the Town Manager.  

Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Ballot Summaries – Mr. Sylvia noted that the bylaw brought forth by Plymouth residents Paul and Helen Hapgood to provide Plymouth citizens with ballot summaries on questions posed to voters on the annual election ballot has been given final approval by the State Legislature.  As a sign of appreciation for the efforts made by the Hapgoods on behalf of Plymouth voters, Mr. Sylvia presented the Hapgoods with an original copy of the approved bylaw, provided by State Representative Vinny deMacedo.  The Hapgoods appeared before the Board and accepted the gift to much applause. 

Licenses

Vehicle for Hire Operator (New)

· For Total Travelers Transportation:

· Robert Risner

46 Kristin Road, Plymouth, MA  02360


Background check and driving record show no basis for denial.


On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Vehicle for Hire Operator license for Robert Risner, to operate for Total Travelers Transportation.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Pole Petition

· NSTAR 328/8 – One petition covering the installation of one (1) new pole on Court Street in Plymouth.  This pole is necessary to service 128 Court Street, the Plymouth Housing Authority.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a pole petition (NSTAR 328/8) for NSTAR.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes
Grant Application for Nelson Street Park – The Board voted to authorize the chairman to sign a letter to the Mass. Department of Conservation Services in support of the Environmental Management Office’s application for grant funds to make improvements to Nelson Street Park.

Mr. Sylvia reviewed some of the elements of the Public Space Action Plan relative to Nelson Street Park that the Town is targeting with this grant application.
Stephens Field – The Board voted to transfer from the Board of Selectmen for general municipal purposes or for the purposes for which the land is currently held to the Board of Selectmen for park purposes land commonly known as Stephens Field as shown as Assessors Map 23, Lots 16B, 16C, 17C, 17C-1, 23 and 23A.  A certified copy of this vote will be recorded at the Registry of Deeds.

In response to an inquiry from Chairman Quintal, Mr. Sylvia explained the intent of Article 13, recently approved at the Special Town Meeting in April (2008).  Essentially, he said, the article makes certain that the future use of the municipal parcels at Stephens Field (formerly used to house the DPW Parks Department) will be strictly dedicated for recreational purposes.

Fall Town Meeting Warrant – The Board voted to open the October 27, 2008 Fall Town Meeting warrant on Tuesday, July 29, 2008 and close the warrant on Friday, August 8, 2008 at 4:00 p.m.

Acceptance of Deed for Drainage Easement – The Board voted to approve and sign the Acceptance of Deed from S.A. Webby, Inc. to the Town of Plymouth for a drainage easement at the intersection of Clark and Old Sandwich Roads (Plat 77E, Lot 15-97), as recommended by the Engineering Department.
Community Preservation Banners – The Board voted to approve the placement of banners denoting the locations/projects at which Community Preservation Funds have been granted.   
Chairman Quintal invited William Keohan, chairman of the Community Preservation Committee, to illustrate where the banners would be located.  Mr. Keohan said that the banners would be placed in front of the following locations: Cherry Hill II (Plymouth Housing Authority), Pilgrim Hall, the 1809 Hedge House, the Harlow House, the Eel River Headwaters Preserve, the Center Hill Preserve, and the Plymouth Center for the Arts.  

A brief discussion ensued between the Board and Mr. Keohan around which entity would be responsible for hanging the banners.   Mr. Keohan indicated that NSTAR has given its permission for the Town’s DPW staff to hang the banners on NSTAR poles, and he noted that he awaited word from Town Counsel for assurance that this is an acceptable means of completing the project.

Public Comment

Karen Buechs thanked Selectman Tavares for his efforts as a member of July 4 Plymouth, Inc. in organizing the yearly 4th of July festivities on behalf of the community.   

Selectman Tavares noted that the July 4th events are not the sole accomplishment of one, but a collaborative effort of many, and he recognized several of his fellow volunteer colleagues.
Public Hearing – Alteration of Premises (Liquor License)
Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider the application for an Alteration of Premises from SBEN Inc. d/b/a Foppiano’s Restaurant, 690 State Road, holder of an annual, All-Alcohol Restaurant license.  Notice of this hearing was given to the public in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws, and those wishing to be heard on the matter were encouraged to attend.
Ed Nadolny, owner and manager of Foppiano’s, explained that he added an outdoor patio area to his restaurant, so that his patrons would have the option to enjoy dinner and drinks outside during the warmer months.
Vice Chairman Malaguti inquired if Mr. Nadolny had any plans to schedule live music on the patio.  Mr. Nadolny replied that there would be no live music on the patio.  Mr. Nadolny did indicate, however, that relaxing, pre-recorded music would be softly amplified through speakers installed in the patio area.  Vice Chairman Malaguti reminded Mr. Nadolny to keep the music on the outdoor patio at a level that is respectful of his neighbors.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve an Alteration of Premises for SBEN Inc. d/b/a Foppiano’s Restaurant.  

Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Committee Appointments – Uncontested Seats
Chairman Quintal explained that several terms on Town committees were up for renewal.  Vice Chairman Malaguti suggested that the Board call out the names of those who would be appointed or re-appointed and ask that they stand and be recognized.  No objections were made, and Chairman Quintal read the following list:

Airport Commission: 2 seats available and 2 applicants

Douglas R. Crociati

incumbent for re-appointment

three year term, exp. 6/30/11

Kenneth E. Fosdick

incumbent for re-appointment

three year term, exp. 6/30/11

Building Committee: 2 Seats available and 1 applicant

Thomas Fugazzi


incumbent for re-appointment

three year term, exp. 6/30/11

Community Preservation: 2 seats available and 2 applicants

Joan Bartlett


incumbent for re-appointment

three year term, exp. 6/30/11

Margaret Briggs


incumbent for re-appointment

two year term, exp. 6/30/10

Council on Aging: 5 seats available and 4 applicants

Joyce Ciccolo


incumbent for re-appointment

three year term, exp. 6/30/11

Mathew Muratore

incumbent for re-appointment

three year term, exp. 6/30/11

Erica St. Germain


incumbent for re-appointment

three year term, exp. 6/30/11

Deb Zona


incumbent for re-appointment

one year term, exp. 6/30/09

Cultural Council: 15 seats available and 1 applicant

Linda Damon


incumbent for re-appointment

three year term, exp. 6/30/11

Michael Landers


new applicant



three year term, exp. 6/30/11

Energy Committee: 6 seats available and 6 applicants

Margie Burgess


incumbent for re-appointment

three year term, exp. 6/30/11

John H. Corcoran


incumbent for re-appointment

two year term, exp. 6/30/10

Francis Killorin


incumbent for re-appointment

two year term, exp. 6/30/10

Brian Kuhn


incumbent for re-appointment

three year term, exp. 6/30/11

Robert Simcik


incumbent for re-appointment

one year term, exp. 6/30/09

Gerry Sirrico


incumbent for re-appointment

one year term, exp. 6/30/10

Historic District Commission: 1 seat available and 1 applicant

Michael Tubin


incumbent for re-appointment

three year term, exp. 6/30/11





District resident member

Memorials Advisory Comm.: 3 seats available and 1 applicant 

Terri Johnson


incumbent for re-appointment

three year term, exp. 6/30/11

Nicole Rivers 


incumbent for re-appointment

two year term, exp. 6/30/10

No Place for Hate: 2 Seats available and 1 applicant

Ronald Lindeman


new applicant



NPFH terms are permanent










until member resigns
Retirement Board: 1 seat available and 1 applicant

John E. Murphy, Jr.

incumbent for re-appointment

three year term, exp. 6/30/11

Roads Advisory Committee: 2 Seats available and 1 applicant

Francis Condon 


incumbent for re-appointment

three year term, exp. 6/30/11

Visitor Services Board: 2 seats available and 1 applicant

James “Jay” Kimball

incumbent for re-appointment

three year term, exp. 6/30/11





Chamber of Commerce designee

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board appointed the citizens listed above for the term specified.  Voted 5-0-0, approved. 
Chairman Quintal thanked the appointees for their dedicated service to the community.

Committee Appointments – Contested Seats

Chairman Quintal explained that the Town received more applicants than available seats for the following three committees: the Conservation Commission, the Board of Health, and the Zoning Board of Appeals.
Conservation Commission

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would choose four (4) members to serve on the Conservation Commission, two of whom will serve for three years (term expiring June 30, 2011) and two of whom will fill the remainder of vacated terms scheduled to expire on June 30, 2009.  Because the Conservation Commission is currently short two members, he said, it is recommended that the appointments to the currently-vacant terms take effect immediately.
Chairman Quintal invited the following applicants to appear before the Board, one-by-one, for a brief interview.  Each applicant was given the opportunity to introduce him/herself and to answer questions posed by the Board.  Chairman Quintal noted that Paul Withington, who has served on the Conservation Commission for 15 years, called him with his regrets that he could not attend the meeting.

J. Kevin Donovan
(new applicant)

David B. Foster
(new applicant)

Ted Foster   

(new applicant)

Gerre Hooker

(incumbent for re-appointment)

Brooke Monroe
(new applicant)

David H. Souther
(new applicant)

Paul Withington
(incumbent for re-appointment)

Members of the Board thanked all of the applicants and encouraged those not chosen to consider serving on other committees.  By majority vote of the Board, the following citizens were chosen to serve on the Conservation Commission, for the term specified:
Term 1 – Expires June 30, 2011
Paul Withington

Term 2 – Expires June 30, 2011
Gerre Hooker

Term 3 – Expires June 30, 2009
David Foster

Term 4 – Expires June 30, 2009
Brooke Monroe

Board of Health

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would choose three (3) members to serve on the Board of Health, two of whom will serve for three years (term expiring June 30, 2011) and one who will fill the remainder of a vacated term scheduled to expire on June 30, 2009.

Chairman Quintal invited the following applicants to appear before the Board, one-by-one, for a brief interview.  Each applicant was given the opportunity to introduce him/herself and to answer questions posed by the Board. 

Tracy Denault

(new applicant)

Richard Manfredi
(new applicant)

Joanne Mueller
(new applicant)

Sid Nirenberg

(incumbent for re-appointment)

Richard O’Keefe
(new applicant)

Mary C. Rondeau
(incumbent for re-appointment)

Members of the Board thanked all of the applicants and encouraged those not chosen to consider serving on other committees.  By majority vote of the Board, the following citizens were chosen to serve on the Board of Health, for the term specified:

Term 1 – Expires June 30, 2011
Richard Manfredi
Term 2 – Expires June 30, 2011
Tracy Denault
Term 3 – Expires June 30, 2009
Mary C. Rondeau
Zoning Board of Appeals

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would choose three (3) members to serve on the Zoning Board of Appeals, two of whom will serve as regular voting members, and one who will serve as an alternate.  Terms for all three seats are for three years, expiring June 30, 2011.  

Chairman Quintal reported that a fourth applicant, Jean Loewenberg, withdrew her application to serve on the Zoning Board of Appeals prior to the meeting.

Chairman Quintal invited the following applicants to appear before the Board, one-by-one, for a brief interview.  Each applicant was given the opportunity to introduce him/herself and to answer questions posed by the Board. 

Edward S. Conroy
(new applicant)

Michael “Buster” Main
(incumbent alternate – applying to be regular voting member)

David B. Peck

(incumbent for re-appointment)
By majority vote of the Board, the following citizens were chosen to serve on the Zoning Board of Appeals, for the term specified:

Term 1 – Regular Seat – Expires June 30, 2011

Michael “Buster” Main
Term 2 – Regular Seat – Expires June 30, 2011

David B. Peck
Term 3 – Alternate Seat – Expires June 30, 2009

Edward S. Conroy 
Chairman Quintal called for a 5-minutes recess to prepare for the next presentation.

Water & Sewer Rates

Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider proposed changes to the Town’s water and sewer rates and fees for Fiscal Year 2009.   Notice of this hearing was given to the public and those wishing to be heard on the matter were encouraged to attend.

Mr. Sylvia explained that a presentation had previously been brought before the Board two months ago regarding the most fair and equitable means to address the financial shortfalls within the Town’s water and sewer enterprise funds.   The Board had requested, Mr. Sylvia pointed out, that staff reevaluate ways in which the Town could encourage additional residences and businesses to tie into the sewer system.  In response to that request, he said, he met with the DPW Director, Finance Director, Water Superintendent, and Sewer Superintendent to walk through the financial analysis, take a comprehensive look at the Town’s wastewater system, and offer a set of recommendations for the Board to consider.  
Roger Hammond, DPW Director, provided a presentation to the Board on the sewer bank rates and potential future wastewater users.  Mr. Hammond discussed the Town’s wastewater treatment facility and its ability to handle 2.5 million gallons per day (“mgd”) without the additional installation of additional filtration beds.  Currently, he said, the wastewater facility is processing 1.65mgd, leaving a capacity to process an additional 850,000 gallons of flow per day, of which the Town has approval from the Department of Environmental Protection (“DEP”) for 299,548 gallons of flow.  Essentially, Mr. Hammond illustrated, the Town has immediate capacity to handle additional sewer bank users, and if the consent decree from DEP can be removed, the treatment facility can handle a significant number of new users.

Mr. Hammond reviewed sewer bank rates based on Title V calculations, and he noted the Town’s outstanding long-term debt through 2009 as $22,954,450.00.  He reviewed several scenarios by which the Town could reduce this debt if new users are brought on to the system and the treatment facility is used to its capacity.  If not removed, however, the DEP consent decree will limit the Town’s ability to bring on new users and reduce the debt, he said.  Mr. Hammond pointed out that, for every $100,000 decrease in non-rate revenue, the rates must be increased by approximately 4% to cover the cost of lost revenue.
Mr. Hammond briefly discussed Article 11 of the Spring 2001 Special Town Meeting, which authorized the Town to assess the cost of the system on those who benefit from it.  He then reviewed the potential revenues that could be gained from connecting 42 residences and businesses currently located along the sewer line to the Town’s system.  Mr. Hammond outlined the current sewer use and revenue generated by occupants of the Industrial Park, noting that the current industries located there are not high-volume water and sewer users.  There is potential, however, for additional sewer customers within the park, he said, along with the impending redevelopment project at Cordage Park, and he provided the Board with a map to illustrate this point.  Lastly, Mr. Hammond reviewed maps and financial projections on the areas of Town where the expansion of the sewer system would be most logical: West Plymouth and Warren Avenue.  
The expansion of the Town’s sewer infrastructure into the North Plymouth Commercial Zone, Cordage Park, and West Plymouth areas, Mr. Hammond noted, could cost anywhere from $54 to 81 million, not including expansion to Warren Avenue.  There are benefits to this expansion, he said, that go beyond financial, and he detailed the environmental and water quality benefits of transitioning residences and businesses off of private septic systems and onto the Town’s sewer system.   The Town’s treatment facility, Mr. Hammond noted, can greatly reduce the loads of nitrogen and other contaminants entering the natural water supply. 
Mr. Hammond discussed Article 25 of the 2004 Fall Town Meeting, which required all new construction and pre-1995 septic systems abutting the Town’s sewer to connect.  A Sewer Bank Allocation & Permit Policy, effective August 2004, provided a two-year incentive with a reduced connection fee for existing facilities along the system, but only one user took advantage of this opportunity.  

Along with changes to the sewer rates, Mr. Hammond outlined the proposed plans to transition to a conservation rate structure for water, whereby the 14,000 + customers using Town water services will pay for every cubic yard of water they use.  Under this structure, which is intended to encourage water conservation, those who use less will pay less, he said, and those who use more will pay more. 
Mr. Hammond then outlined the DPW’s recommendations regarding the sewer bank rates and potential future wastewater users:
· Encourage utilization of Part 8 of the Sewer Bank Policy (allowing applicant to spread sewer bank fee payment over three years at a 2% finance charge)

· Modify the Mandatory Sewer Connection Bylaw (Chapter 149, Section 2) to require mandatory connection along the sewer line within two years (creating immediate revenue without the cost of infrastructure and improvement to the water quality in Plymouth Harbor and the Eel River Watershed)
· Conduct any future expansion under a 100% betterment program
· Approve new water and sewer rates as outlined in the presentation 
Mr. Sylvia noted that the Town is facing a significant deficit in FY2009 of roughly $1 million, following an FY2008 deficit of approximately $850,000.  At the presentation two months prior, he said, the Board was reluctant to raise rates retroactively, and members suggested that the best way to improve the revenue shortfalls was to bring more customers on the system and expand the infrastructure through a comprehensive betterment program.  In the short term, however, the best way to remedy the deficit is to raise the rates, Mr. Sylvia said, and employ methods of encouraging new users to tie in.   

The Board discussed the proposal and ways in which the deficit can be addressed.  
Selectman Machado expressed his frustration with having to decide between placing the burden of the deficit squarely on the water and sewer customers or taking money from the General Fund, which is raised through taxes assessed to all residents and businesses, regardless of whether they use the Town’s system or whether they have invested money in their own septic systems.  The Town must find a way, he said, to raise these rates in an incremental fashion, rather than waiting for years to drop the difficult decision of a significant rate increase in the laps of a particular Board.   With the override for the schools looming, Selectman Machado remarked, the General Fund must be decreased next year.
Chairman Quintal acknowledged Selectman Machado’s comments, but noted that Spring Town Meeting approved the addition of new police officers and school programs with the unanticipated surplus of state aid allocated to Plymouth.  He suggested that a hold be placed on those new positions and those funds be used—or money from the Stabilization Fund be used—to offset the water & sewer deficit and mitigate the rate increase.  With the economy in its current state, Chairman Quintal said, he is concerned that the Town’s water and sewer customers will not be able to absorb this increase.
Vice Chairman Malaguti inquired about the impact of using $1 million from the stabilization fund.  Finance Director Lynne Barrett responded that she and her staff have tried to look at creative ways to address the water and sewer deficit.  At this point, she said, the Town has doubled its subsidy to these accounts from the General Fund, and this fund cannot support a million-dollar water and sewer subsidy.   Taking money from the Stabilization Fund to offset the deficit would simply be a temporary fix, Ms. Barrett explained, and, if not remedied, the same problem will only occur the following year.  The Stabilization Fund helps the Town get a good bond rating, she said, and if we use this million, we will reach our levy capacity much more quickly than anticipated.
Mr. Sylvia added that, if the Board chooses to take no action, the Town is already carrying the $850,000 deficit from FY2008. 
Vice Chairman Malaguti acknowledged the difficulty with raising the rates so sharply, but, with no easy solution magically appearing, he said, it appears that the Board must take this unpopular action.  Like Selectman Machado, he questioned the fairness of putting the deficit burden from water and sewer on those who do not use the service, and he stressed the importance of raising rates in a regular, incremental fashion from this point forward.
Selectman Mahoney asked for further explanation of the conservation rate structure and information on the Town’s water system capacity.  Paul Wohler, Water Utilities Superintendent, explained the three-tiered structure, which lowers the base, minimum-use fee and charges for all water used, thereafter.  Those who use 3,000 cubic feet or less, Mr. Wohler said, will see either no increase or a reduction in their bill.   
Mr. Hammond and Mr. Wohler entertained further questions from the Board on the capacity of the Town’s sewer system, betterment process, life expectancy of infrastructure, and potential for development pressures as a result of infrastructure expansion.
Selectman Tavares expressed his opinion that Town Meeting was persuaded by engineers and consultants to build a wastewater treatment facility that was more than what the Town needed.  While Kingston mandated a buy-in to its new facility, he said, Plymouth is still waiting for all the new users that were supposed to tie in, but never did.  While he acknowledged that the Town was mandated by DEP to upgrade its facilities, he commented that the Town ultimately built a structure beyond its means, and he does not want to see the Town make the same mistake again.
Vice Chairman Malaguti acknowledged Selectman Tavares’ points, but commented that the Town is nonetheless subject to DEP regulations, and it agreed upon what it thought was the best solution at the time.  One way or another, he said, the Board must address the deficit.

Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to public comment.
Richard Knox, a voter from Precinct 4, advocated for the delay of hiring the new school and police positions approved by Town Meeting, to instead apply the state aid funds to the deficit.  

Paul Churchill, owner of a local septic pumping service, noted that the wastewater treatment facility will not accept septage, thereby creating a hardship for local service providers and residents who own septic systems, alike.  The previous facility accepted the waste, he said, and he asked the Board why they could not re-open the new facility to accept septage.  The Town, Mr. Churchill emphasized, is losing out on thousands of dollars in revenue generated by this service.
Mr. Sylvia explained that the Town is well aware of the matter and is making every effort to remedy the situation.   There is an operations agreement and contract between the Town and Veolia, the contractor who operates the plant, and there is a prescribed legal process that must be followed to address any contention within that agreement.  Mr. Sylvia acknowledged the frustration on the part of local septic service providers, and he assured Mr. Churchill and the public that the Town is doing the best it can to re-institute this service at the treatment facility.
Gene Lane, voter in Precinct 6, noted that he served on the Board of Selectmen during the time when the sewer plant matter arose, and he echoed Vice Chairman Malaguti’s comments that the Town was under pressure to build the new facility, not only from DEP but from restaurants, development projects, and businesses who wanted to tie into the system.  After he left the Board, he said, many facets of the original plans to bring new customers on the line changed, including plans to better spread the costs to the entire community.  

Margie Burgess, School Committee Member, urged the Board to refrain from using the state aid funds, which Town Meeting allocated to the schools, for the water and sewer deficit.  As an older citizen on a fixed income, she said, she will be faced with the difficulty of the higher rates, if approved, as she is a customer of Town Water and sewer.  Ms. Burgess noted that, while she wishes the Town brought these rates up in a more incremental fashion, she sees the rate increase as a choice the Town must make.

Bill Driscoll, chairman of the Advisory & Finance Committee, stated that the Town cannot go another year without raising these rates, as the Town cannot continue to subsidize the deficit from the General or Stabilization Funds.  He suggested that the Board consider splitting the difference of the rate increase between FY2009 and FY2010, while the Town Manager looks at ways to cut back on spending.
Robert Alford brought a matter to the Board’s attention regarding a late notice for his water bill, for which he never received the original invoice from the Town.  He explained that he found out that some of his neighbors had the same experience, and, upon further inquiry with the Collector’s Office, he realized that this had happened in other areas of the Town.  The Town claimed that it could confirm delivery of his original water bill to the post office, he said, but the post office placed blame on the Town, upon inquiry.  If the Town cannot correctly send out its water bills, he speculated, perhaps it is not properly collecting its revenues.  He recommended that the Board re-open the plant to accept septage and get more sewer customers on the line before raising its rates. 
Ms. Barrett reiterated that the budget recommended to Town Meeting was given much thought, including the allocation of the state aid, and she recommended against changing it.  In trying to solve the deficit matter, she said, she looked at a phased-in approach, but it would have amounted to ‘robbing Peter to pay Paul.’  She reminded the Board that, if approved, the rates will be effective from the last recent read to the next read in September.  In regards to the suggestion made by the Chairman of the Advisory & Finance Committee, Ms. Barrett said, she has looked at every possible approach, and with trying to look at ways to minimize the Town’s health insurance costs, energy costs, and departmental expenditures, she sees no other solution than to raise the rates.
Discussion ensued between the Board and Ms. Barrett regarding the budget, state aid allocations, and collection of revenue.
Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to accept the water and sewer rates as proposed by the Department of Public Works.  Selectman Mahoney seconded the motion. Chairman Quintal called for discussion.

Selectman Mahoney noted the community’s intent to get ahead-of-the-curve environmentally and acknowledged the encouragement of new customers onto the system as a means to support that effort.  While serving on the Advisory & Finance Committee during the Spring Town Meeting, he said, he and his fellow committee members determined that there was, in fact, a real need for more police officers.  Because the Town has not raised the water and sewer rates in four years, he commented, the Board is now in the position of making a very difficult decision.
The remaining members of the Board were given the opportunity to reiterate their positions and thoughts on the matter.  Once discussion ended, Chairman Quintal noted the motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, to accept the water and sewer rates as proposed by the Department of Public Works.  Voted 4-1-0, with Chairman Quintal casting the opposing vote.
Vote on FY2009 Goals 
Considering the length of the meeting, Chairman Quintal suggested that the Board table discussion and voting on its goals for FY2009 until the following meeting.  No objections were made.

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Re-Construction of Mayflower Street / Watson’s Hill – Selectman Machado reported that the residents of the Watson’s Hill neighborhood (Mayflower Street, Pleasant Street, Robinson Street, etc.) are anxiously awaiting word of when the infrastructure improvements / re-construction work will be complete.   He inquired if there was any way that the Town could devise alternate means of detouring motorists, as a significant amount of traffic is backing up at the end of South Street.

Mr. Hammond responded that the contractors hired to perform the work are moving at a good pace, but noted that his staff would look at ways to improve the flow of traffic during the construction.

Graffiti at the 1749 Court House – Selectman Machado expressed concern about graffiti at the bathrooms of the 1749 Court House.  Mr. Sylvia noted that his staff is aware of this and is working to remedy the matter.

DPW Annex – Selectman Mahoney asked for an update on the consolidation of departments at the new DPW Annex building in Camelot Park.   Mr. Sylvia explained that Mr. Hammond is currently in the process of moving departments into the new space.  

Repairs to Plymouth Rock Portico – Selectman Mahoney asked for an update on the status of repairs to the portico over Plymouth Rock.  Mr. Sylvia responded that the State’s Department of  Conservation & Recreation (“DCR”) has indicated that work will continue beyond July 4th, and he noted that he will be meeting with DCR representatives to discuss both the repairs to the portico and the maintenance of Cole’s Hill.
Letters

Vandalism at Hedges Pond / Camp Dennen – Vice Chairman Malaguti noted a letter addressed to the Board regarding vandalism at the recently-acquired Hedges Pond Preserve (commonly known as Camp Dennen).   Mr. Sylvia stated that he and the DPW Director conducted a walkthrough of the site, and he noted that efforts are being made to make the site more secure.  The police department, he added, will conduct an investigation in an effort to apprehend the person(s) who vandalized the site.

Veteran’s Services – Vice Chairman Malaguti noted a letter from Alba Thompson of the Veterans’ Council regarding veterans’ clinic services, and he stated that he would follow up with Ms. Thompson to inquire how the Town might be of help in the matter.
New Business

“Hollywood East” Sign – Chairman Quintal inquired about the “Hollywood East” sign erected on the green in front of the 1820 Court House (former Plymouth County District Court House).   Mr. Sylvia explained that Plymouth Rock Studios (“PRS”) requested permission from the County Commissioners to place the sign at the highly-visible location as a means to generate interest in the project and attract foot traffic to the downtown.  PRS went before the Historic District Commission, Mr. Sylvia said, who voted unanimously to approve the sign.  Mr. Sylvia pointed out, however, that the Town really has no jurisdiction over this County-owned property, which is also exempt from our local zoning guidelines.  Mr. Sylvia noted that he will invite representatives from PRS to provide an update on their project (including the sign) to the Board.

Cordage Park Redevelopment – Selectman Mahoney requested an update from the owners of Cordage Park on their plans to redevelop the significant North Plymouth site.

Zoning Board of Appeals Meetings – Selectman Mahoney made note of allegations that had been communicated about unprofessional treatment that some applicants have received from the Zoning Board of Appeals (“ZBA”).  He suggested that further ZBA meetings be televised for informational purposes.  Mr. Sylvia confirmed that a memo with this very same request was sent to the chairman of the ZBA, who just recently responded.   Mr. Sylvia noted that he would bring this correspondence back to the Board.

Adjournment of Meeting

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not meet again until July 8, 2008, and he wished everyone a safe and happy July 4th holiday.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to adjourn its meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Recorded by Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Selectmen
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